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WELCOME AND INTRODUCTIONS

WSWC Chairman Phil Ward welcomed the Executive Committee members and Committee Chairs.  He asked Gary Spackman, Director of the Idaho Department of Water Resources to introduce himself.  Mr. Spackman is an engineer and a lawyer.  Introductions were then made around the room.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting held October 11, 2012 in San Antonio, Texas were moved for approval by J.D. Strong.  The motion was seconded, and the minutes were approved as presented.
REPORT ON BUDGET AND FINANCES

Pat Tyrrell delegated the review of the budget and finances to Tony Willardson.  Tony noted that under Tab D in the briefing books is a summary of the approved budget for the past fiscal year, our actual expenditures through the end of January, estimated figures based on expenditures through the end of the year, and a proposed budget for FY 2014.  The Council will hold another meeting before the end of the fiscal year, which ends June 30, 2013, so the budget for the next fiscal year will be approved later.  With respect to dues payments, the spreadsheet shows that the Council has received more dues than were anticipated.  This is due in part to the fact that the State of Washington returned as a full dues paying member.  We have received full dues from all of our member states, with the exception of the Kansas Water Office.  Kansas splits the dues payment between two agencies, and Tony has talked with Tracy Streeter, Director of the Kansas Water Office, and he anticipates they will be able to pay their $15,000.

The annual dues are $30,000, and they have not been changed since 2008-2009.  We do not anticipate any change in dues at this point in time.  We anticipate we will receive $495,000 in dues, which is our primary source of revenue.  For the next fiscal year, we have been conservative in estimating we will receive $480,000.  We do not know if Nevada will be able to return to full membership or not.
Roland commented that the Nevada Department of Environmental Quality has $15,000 set aside for the next two fiscal years.  Roland has tried to emphasize the importance of finding the money to pay the annual dues.  Jason King has a request before the legislature to go from general fund financing of their operations to a fee based structure, and if successful, he hopes to be able to find the funds for WSWC dues.  Roland will report back to the Department Director that Nevada has through the remainder of this fiscal year to remain at the Associate Member dues level, and that by next fiscal year, we would hope they would come back as full dues paying members.  Roland would encourage the Council and other states to send a letter to Nevada and advise them to retain their membership in the Council.  
Pat Tyrrell inquired of Roland if it would be advisable to approach the Southern Nevada Water Authority to backstop the dues payment.  Roland expressed his personal concerns saying it is important to keep the funding source in the main structure of state government.
Tony should send a letter to nudge the state of Nevada and inform them of their associate membership term limit.  Technically, if they do not pay by June 30, 2014 (one year from now), they would no longer be considered a member.  They would not be delinquent in their payment until next June.  Roland believes the importance of this organization cannot be overemphasized.
The Executive Committee said that Tony should send to Nevada a friendly notice that this is their last year as an associate member, and also highlight the benefits of the Council as well, so they can weigh the value.  
Tony subsequently noted that he has written a letter to the state of Alaska.  Alaska is a member in name only.  Tony has met with the WGA Staff Advisory Council member, and will follow up with them as there have been changes in that office.

With respect to the other revenues, Tony pointed out that we were a little overly optimistic with respect to the contract revenue from the Western Governors’ Association (WGA).  We will be sending another reimbursement request next week for about $28,000.  The money under our agreement with WGA stems from ARRA funds, so we anticipate it should already be obligated, and unaffected by any sequester.  WGA is anxious to show that they are spending the money as well.  
The Management Subcommittee reviewed the timeline under the agreement with WGA.  Funds under our current agreement with WGA do not support the WaDE project to completion.  However, WGA may obligate some additional money to the Council to complete the work.  Tony commented that about 76% of the Council’s revenues come from state dues, and the remainder comes from sponsorships, contracts, and various workshops.  We anticipate there will be a slight drop in the Council’s income this next year as a result of fewer commitments with WGA.
We will be holding an Indian water rights symposium in August, and working with the Native American Rights Fund.  We share the costs and expenses of the program and then split the revenues.  We usually make about $10,000 over our expenditures.

With respect to expenses, you may recall that last year the Executive Committee determined that a biennial audit was sufficient.  We have not expended all of our contract funds.  We have renewed our contract with Susan Cottingham, a formal Council member who has particular expertise with Indian water rights, and she will help us with the symposium.  
We should complete the year adding about $50,000 to reserves.  Tony briefly reviewed the financial projections page, and again noted that dues have not been raised for several years.

Chairman Phil Ward remarked that the formal adoption for the budget will take place in June.
PROPOSED AND SUNSETTING POSITIONS 
The proposed and sunsetting positions were handled in the Water Resources Committee.  There will be an additional position on hydropower proposed to the full Council on Friday.  We included the letter on jurisdictional guidance on the Clean Water Act in the meeting notice, but it is consistent with the Council’s current policy position.  Washington has some concerns with the letter.  Stephen Bernath sent an email as a reminder that Washington had expressed concerns with the original position sent to EPA.  However, the position was passed by a two-thirds majority.
Speaking of Washington, Phil Ward remarked that Maia Bellon has been promoted to the Director of the Department of Ecology.

report on the WSWC March 2013 washington, D.C. visits
Phil Ward, Pat Tyrrell, Jerry Rigby, Tony Willardson, Nathan Bracken, Bill Staudenmaier, and Cynthia Chandley were in Washington, D.C. from March 4-8, 2013.  A spring snowstorm briefly shut down the administrative branch of the government.  The meeting with the WestFAST principals was held via conference call.  The meetings were very productive.  The WSWC staff scheduled meetings with Congressional staff members and others every half hour.  We were joined by staff of the Native American Rights Fund for the Indian water rights issues, and we were able to split up and send smaller delegations to various Congressional offices.  The meetings were generally well received.
Tony commented that some in the Congressional offices said they would like to hear from the Council and its representatives more often.  They said we should communicate on a regular basis.  That can be difficult, but we do try to visit with them on occasion and promote our positions.  Nathan also added that the Congressional Native American Caucus invited the Council to put on a briefing for their members, and there were over a dozen offices that attended.  It was likewise well received.
Jeanine offered a  potential alternative approach as a means of communicating with Congressional staffers.  When the Congressional delegates come to the western states to tour, perhaps the Council could consider putting together a more organized tour for them.  One example she mentioned is ag tours in the Central Valley of California.  Phil remarked that the Committee should give the suggestion some thought.
WGA/WSWC Activities 

Tony Willardson announced that Tom Iseman will be leaving the Western Governors’ Association (WGA), as he will be moving to the Assistant Secretary of Interior’s Office under Anne Castle.  His primary responsibility will be with the Bureau of Reclamation.  We will still be able to work with Tom in his influential position there.  He is very familiar with the Council’s issues and policy positions.  For the present, Carlee Brown will assume some of the water issue responsibilities.
Tony added that WGA is going through a reorganization, and they have a new Executive Director, Jim Ogsbury.  Mr. Ogsbury is making some changes to the WGA staff assignments.  He worked many years in Washington, D.C., and served as the staff director for the U.S. House Appropriations Subcommittee on Energy and Water Development.  Most recently, he served as legislative director for the League of Arizona Cities and Towns.  He recently hired a new Director of Policy, Holly Propst.  The office will resemble a Governor’s office or a Congressional office, where there will be a senior policy director, and under them a number of policy program analysts.  This will allow for a more cross-cutting approach to the issues.  Mr. Ogsbury will be splitting his time between the Denver and Washington, D.C. WGA offices.

Tony Willardson and Phil Ward met with Jim Ogsbury prior to the meetings.  Although Mr. Ogsbury is reviewing the whole organization, from the top down, including the staff and the way they work with the governors and their affiliate organizations, the Council being one of the affiliates.  Tony and Phil got no indication that Mr. Ogsbury anticipates making any changes to WGA’s affiliation with the Council.  Phil commented that Jim Ogsbury will address the Council tomorrow.  This presents an opportunity to let him know that the Council appreciates WGA’s emphasis on water over the years and the WGA staff position dedicated to that effort.  We would like to see that continue.  

Tony mentioned, too, that WGA is looking to involve the governors more.  They have just initiated holding Governors only conference calls.  
WGA is also looking into diversifying their funding.  They had been dependent upon the program managers and their ability to bring in outside funding from federal grants and other outside sources.  In the past, the Council has discussed that outside the work we do with WGA, we try not to have our agenda too influenced by outside agencies.  Funding may skew what we want to do as states.  Recently, 60-70% of WGA’s funding has come from federal grants.  Thus, they are seeking to diversify, and are considering support from foundations and other sources.
WSWC STRATEGIC DIRECTIONS DISCUSSION
Phil Ward thanked those who came and participated in the strategic directions discussion.  Nathan prepared a summary of the discussion which was passed out.  The attempt was to talk about where we have been in recent years and where we are headed.  The group identified some priorities for the Council to focus on, but the list will need to be pared down.  
The group decided it would be important to meet again at a future Council meeting to perhaps narrow the priorities list to a few key items.  

Phil asked if the effort was useful, and whether or not members would like to revisit the discussion.  Pat Tyrrell commented that he believes it would be useful to tackle this strategic directions discussion via a concise survey.  This exercise served as a touchstone moment where we reviewed and revisited the Council’s mission.  It appears we can refocus our efforts a bit and we ought to ask members to rank the Council’s strengths and weaknesses as well.
Pat suggested perhaps he could pass talking about the Casper meetings except that Monday will be the “Wednesday” meeting.  Many will be traveling in on Monday morning, so the tour of Bureau facilities will begin Monday afternoon.  It may make sense to put the strategic directions discussion in the Water Resources Committee meeting so that we could cover the topic without finding additional time to do so.  Perhaps we could go over the responses to the survey and focus our reaction.
Tony related that given our in-house technological expertise with Sara, we will do an online survey.  There were no objections to including this item on the Water Resources Committee for a half-hour discussion.  Carlos offered that where there is commonality among the list of future priorities, combine them, then rank them.  He further suggested that since the discussion would be held during the Water Resources Committee, to hold a concurrent discussion, including the water quality and legal committees to encompass the broadest input from the committees.  Hopefully, in this way the strategic directions conclusions relate back to the finalization of the work plans for each of the committees.  The staff could try to crystalize the list for member review, but not kick anything out.  A suggestion was made to not include numbers on the survey next to the priority items to avoid any confusion as to ranking.
Phil again thanked all those who participated in the discussion and noted in particular Roland’s perspective providing the historical background.
WSWC 2013 WATER REPORT / WGA 10-YEAR PLAN

Tony Willardson reported that he remains optimistic about the opportunity to prepare a report for the Governors.  The 2006 and 2008 reports helped to highlight the importance of water and a number of recommendations that have been worked through.  There is a general feeling that we want to continue to be able to put something in front of the governors that emphasizes water.  Water is one of the top 3-5 issues for each of the governors who completed a WGA survey, but with the exception of the drought, it doesn’t seem to be their highest priority.  It is a challenge for us to keep water in front of the governors as a major issue when they are dealing with jobs and the economy. 

The governors are now working on a ten year energy plan.  Whether or not that will be a trend for the governors to look more broadly at longer term actions, we don’t know.  Weir Labatt, former WSWC Chair had suggested pushing the report forward to 2013 or 2014 as appropriate.  


Tony sought the pleasure of the Committee.  Dennis Strong commented that members may have to change the way they approach and deal with the governors on the topic of water.  As water managers, their job is to figure out how to get water into the “economic” process so that the governors see it.  Water will not be the number one issue, since the governors are all trying to get fiscally back to where they were.  Nevertheless, water is an important issue.

Tom Iseman has been anxious for the Council to present to the governors some ideas with respect to the infrastructure symposia.  This is a place to start that is doable this year.

Jeanine Jones also mentioned discussion of a WSWC paper on the endangered federal data programs.  We have ended up with an interim action to prepare a glossy brochure that could be distributed as folks meet with their Congressional representatives in Washington, D.C.  At one time, we discussed pulling this out as a separate item.  What are your thoughts on that?


Tony responded that the Council has envisioned a 12-15 page report to the governors where we continue to emphasize those areas where we have data, data management, infrastructure, the tribes.  Tony sees this being incorporated into the broader document, and not as a separate brochure.

Tony does not believe that water issues will get the governors attention at the June 2013 Annual Meeting.  In particular, given the reorganization of WGA, it may be best to take a step back and see what direction WGA is headed.  Water will not be their top priority in the near future, but this allows the Council time to work more closely with WGA to come up with a 2014 report.  We can lay out for the governors what we think their water policies should be.

J.D. Strong wondered if we should put together a report for the governors by June and include the information that we just summarized as we decided our strategic directions.  


Tony commented that the Council is typically asked to prepare a summary outline of the Council for the briefing materials prepared for the governors and the WGA Staff Council.  To some extent, due to the reorganization, the WGA may lean more heavily on the Council in dealing with water issues, as the purpose of the Council is to deal with those issues that are important, but may not rise to the level of the governors.  The Council will be preparing a report on infrastructure for the governors.

J.D. expressed his belief that this is an opportune time for the Council to tell WGA what we think their priorities ought to be, and how the Council can interact with them, and not wait for them to tell us what they need us to do.  Phil Ward agreed that this is a pretty critical time in terms of the Council’s relationship with the WGA, and we don’t want to be missing in action in terms of getting our messages out.  Phil suggested that anything Tony can do as WSWC staff to craft those messages in a manner that would be effective with the governors is important.  In addition to infrastructure, we ought to include drought since it is at the top of most of the governors’ lists.  There is nothing that costs us more in jobs than drought.


Tony suggested that one area where each state can make a difference is to talk to your individual state’s WGA Staff Council member and keep them informed.
WATER DATA EXCHANGE (WaDE) REPORT

Phil Ward commented that we should thank Sara Larsen for her good work on this effort.  Our contract runs through 2015.

Dennis Strong remarked that it seems like there is some relationship between WaDE, what Sandia is doing and the Corps’ toolbox.  It would be really sad if we are all doing the same thing, just in a different bubble.


Tony stated that the Corps toolbox will link to WaDE.  Sara is working to flesh out what Sandia has done.  The mapping function that Sara demonstrated is something that was not envisioned as part of our original contract, but is part of our assisting Sandia.  We are coordinating very closely.  WaDE will really be a foundation for many future activities.

There was some discussion about training the Corps to come to the Council and vet things such as the toolbox before they launch it.  Jeanine Jones noted it is worth recognizing that there should be some quid pro quo because as individual states, some of us have issues with the Corps that we would like them to be more responsive.  The committee agreed that it would be nice to find some way to work together.
FUTURE WSWC/WGA MEETINGS

Jeanine Jones mentioned the California Department of Water Resources is sponsoring, along with the Council, a workshop on improving drought prediction in San Diego on April 29 through May 1.  There will be a lot of participation from NOAA as the lead federal agency on this effort.  We hope to tee up some things we can continue to nudge the federal agencies along to work on.  USDA has not been participating much, and we would hope to entice them to move along.  We will also be holding a workshop on drought impacts in June or July, likely in San Diego.  The best time to work on drought is when we’re in drought.  People become excited about it and it is easy to get people’s attention.  It is the second dry year in California, so I’m willing to put a lot of effort into this to move the ball along.

Pat Tyrrell invited the Council to the meeting being held in Casper on June 24-26.  On Monday afternoon, we will tour Bureau of Reclamation facilities, and we’ll have a presentation that evening at Three Crowns Golf Course, which is an old reclaimed Amoco refinery site.  We can talk about how we changed the water rights from industrial use.  We have decided to avoid holding anything on Monday morning so that folks do not have to travel on Sunday evening.  To reiterate, this meeting will be held at the beginning of the week, Monday through Wednesday, in order to accommodate the Western Governors’ Association Annual Meeting, which is being held at the end of the same week.  

Pat further noted for information that during our Fall Council meetings in Deadwood, South Dakota, the Missouri River Association of States and Tribes (MORAST) will be meeting at the same hotel the day before our Council meeting starts.  

SUMMER 2013 MEETING SUNSETTING POSITIONS

The positions noted on the agenda are included for the purpose of making sure you are aware they will sunset at the Summer 2013 meeting without a motion to continue the positions or absent any revisions. Tony mentioned that the policy position on a shared water vision will be expiring, so we will be discussing it in Casper.  We also have a position supporting work conducted at the national laboratories.  Almost everyone we had been working with at the Idaho National Lab is gone due to retirement, or layoffs.
OTHER MATTERS
Tracy Streeter of Kansas asked Tony to mention that for the Kansas Governor’s Water Conference next fall they are searching for a dynamic speaker on water marketing and pricing.  If anyone has recommendations, please let Tracy know.
For future information, Pat had a really hard time getting engaged with Roger Gorke and Ada Benavides and others on the phone.  Sometimes it is hard to hear, but basically they were not enticing presentations.  We need to encourage those who are on our agenda to be in front of the group.  The electronic version of the transmission does not go over well.  I understand we did our best given the sequester.

There being no other matters, the meeting was adjourned.
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